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January 8, 2025 
 
 
 
 

“Without Prejudice” 
 
 
 
 
 
Sobeys West Inc. – Safeway Operations 
9925 114 Ave 
Grande Prairie, AB  T8V 2N7 
 
 
Attention: Craig Tuttle, Store Manager (#8871) 
 
 
Dear Craig, 
 
Re: Contract Proposal Meetings 
 
My name is Thomas Hesse, and I am the President of UFCW Local 401. As you know we 
are the exclusive bargaining agent and representative for employees in your store. It has 
come to my attention that Sobeys has asked you to conduct meetings with your staff 
about their current choice regarding the contract proposal.  
 
I was bothered when I was apprised of this, and I wanted to take this opportunity to 
communicate with you directly. I urge you to avoid this type of conduct and to resist doing 
Sobeys’ dirty work for them. As you know, your employees are struggling with a very 
difficult affordability crisis, and their mental health has long been an issue. I know you 
appreciate their job is a tough one and these are hard times. Sobeys has threatened them 
with store closures, conversions and wage roll backs. I urge you to maintain your distance 
from this conduct. You are, and are seen to be, the leaders in your stores and your 
involvement in this could only further erode morale and the relationship of trust that I know 
you work to foster with them daily.  
 
Unfortunately, I also must provide you with a warning. There has been significant litigation 
surrounding Sobeys conduct over the last few months. As a manager you could face 
significant personal liability if you act as Sobeys agent or representative in any improper 
way. Employees will see meetings with you as coercive and intimidating. I am certain you 
would not like to see any legal action commence against Sobeys or you personally for 
anything you may do in communicating with your staff. At the very least you should speak 
to a lawyer of your choosing before you engage in any conduct requested by Sobeys to 
assess your personal liability. Sobeys is a multi-billion-dollar corporation, and you might 
worry that you will be left to hang out to dry when conflict ensues. 
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It is unusual for me to write directly to a store manager, but I do so on behalf of Safeway workers about whom 
I care very much. This is a very sensitive time, and I respectfully request that you leave Safeway employees 
to make their own decisions independent of any managerial influence. I know that working for Safeway is your 
career and I respect your role and the position you occupy, but I also know that you care about your employees 
and that you appreciate that your involvement on behalf of the Sobeys corporation is neither necessary or 
desirable and could only fuel an already volatile situation. I thank you in advance for considering these 
thoughts. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Thomas Hesse 
President, UFCW Local 401 
 
TH/vc 
 
Cc: Richelle Stewart, Secretary Treasurer 

Chris O’Halloran, Executive Director 
Ricardo de Menezes, Southern Director 
Linda Mariani, Northern Director & Executive Assistant to the President 

 


	Thomas Hesse

